

FINE ARTS MUSEUMS OF SAN FRANCISCO


Executive Committee


Board of Trustees


February 13, 1997

Call to Order
A meeting of the Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums of 

San Francisco was held on Thursday, February 13, 1997, in the 6th Floor Conference Room of the

Museums’ Administrative Offices at 233 Post Street, San Francisco.  The meeting was called to order at 12:10 p.m. by Richard W. Goss II, President.  President Goss presided; Mrs. Gough acted as Secretary.     

Roll Call

Present:

Robert J. Bransten, Vice President/Collections

Mrs. Ray Dolby

Richard P. Essey

Richard P. Finn

Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Vice President/Civic Affairs

Mrs. Richard Goodyear

Richard W. Goss II, President

David M. Jamison, Vice President/Audience Development

Mrs. Gorham B. Knowles

William E. Steen, Vice President/Facilities

Excused:

    
Steven MacGregor Read

Wm. Laney Thornton, Vice President/Annual Support

Mrs. Alfred S. Wilsey, Chairman


Other Trustees in Attendance:


Shirley Breyer Black

Keith Eickman


Mrs. William B. MacColl, Jr.


Mrs. James K. McWilliams
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Report of the President - Richard W. Goss II

A. Approval of the Minutes of the January 16, 1997 Board of Trustees 

Meeting

The minutes of the January 16, 1997 meeting of the Board of Trustees, having been mailed in advance, were unanimously approved.

Mr. Goss announced that the following agenda item would be taken out of order.

Report of the Civic Affairs Committee - Ms. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, Chair and Vice President

The Civic Affairs Committee met today prior to the Executive Committee meeting and finalized plans for appointments with members of the Board of Supervisors on February 26th and March 5th.  The purpose of these meetings is to promote and clarify issues pertaining to the de Young Museum and to seek their input.  Ms. Gillette further reported that the Civic Affairs Committee is organizing a series of public meetings on the future of the de Young Museum.  She then requested Aileen Hernandez of Aileen C. Hernandez Associates, who will facilitate the initial two meetings, to discuss them in more detail.

Ms. Hernandez advised that the first public process meeting has been scheduled on Wednesday, March 5, 1997, from 5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m., and will solicit input on the Museums’ Goals and Objectives of a New Building Development Program (excerpted from the Vision Statement amended and reaffirmed at the January 16, 1997 Board of Trustees meeting) and criteria to be applied to planning a new museum facility.  This workshop will include a tour of the existing Museum, plenary sessions, and small group discussions.  The second meeting will take place on Saturday, April 5, from 9 a.m. to noon, and will discuss the various sites suggested for a new de Young Museum.  Both meetings will take place in Hearst Court at the de Young Museum in Golden Gate Park.  Following these two interactive workshops, the Civic Affairs Committee will consider the need for and focus of additional public process meetings.

A media notice announcing these two meetings and their agendas will be mailed in the next several days.  A flier will also be sent to internal and external audiences, most particularly members of the public who have communicated their interest in the future of the de Young Museum.   Ms. Gillette concluded her report by encouraging all Trustees to participate in these important meetings.

Report of the Study Committee for a New de Young Museum

In the absence of Mrs. Wilsey, Chair of the Study Committee for a New de Young Museum, President Goss reported that the Study Committee met on January 28, 1997 and reviewed the alternative sites presented at the January 16, 1997 Board of Trustees meeting at greater length,

-1927-

Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco

Executive Committee

February 13, 1997

Report of the Study Committee for a New de Young Museum (continued)

identified the need for financial information, and authorized Paul Sedway to proceed with the development of technical criteria for site evaluation.

Mr. Parker was requested to update the Executive Committee on new developments, which have occurred since the January Board meeting.  The following newspaper clippings were distributed:  1) an editorial published in the February 11, 1997 issue of the San Francisco Examiner, which supports a downtown location for the de Young Museum; 2) an article entitled, “Where to Park the Art?,” by David Bonetti published in the Sunday edition of the San Francisco Examiner on February 9, 1997, which acknowledges sentimental attachment to the de Young Museum’s Park site, but suggests there may be better options; and 3) the results of a telephone survey of San Francisco Examiner readers appearing on February 3, 1997 in which 83% of the 3,131 respondents preferred that the Academy of Sciences and de Young Museum remain in Golden Gate Park.

Mr. Parker noted that Mayor Brown’s suggestion that the de Young Museum and the Academy 

of Sciences move from Golden Gate Park to a downtown area, possibly the Transbay Terminal area, was published in the January 29, 1997 edition of the San Francisco Examiner, and prompted the above telephone survey.  Rudy Nothenberg, Special Assistant to the Mayor, convened a meeting last week with Evelyn Handler, Executive Director of the Academy, and Mr. Parker to discuss the Transbay Terminal site.  Although the Redevelopment Agency has extensive information regarding the Transbay Terminal site, Mr. Nothenberg, strongly suggested that the Academy and the de Young jointly appoint a planner to analyze the building programs of both institutions and determine if the Transbay Terminal site can accommodate them.  

Given this request of the Mayor’s Office, the study of the Transbay Terminal will be initiated.  The Director of Museums, consistent with his responsibility to hire consultants as necessary, and in this case to assist with the process of site evaluation, will retain Cathy Simon of Simon, Martin-Vegue, Winkelstein, & Moris, who worked with the Redevelopment Agency on a previous Transbay Terminal study, to jointly accomplish the analysis with the Academy.  It was noted that eventually all of the sites will be subject to similar detailed analysis, so the Transbay Terminal assessment will become part of the Museums’ larger evaluation process.  The Transbay Terminal analysis is not to be interpreted as reflecting a preference by the Board of Trustees for that particular site.

Mr. Parker explained that the need to evaluate sites has led to the development of the appended Site Requirement Summary for the M. H. de Young Memorial Museum.  He requested Debbie Frieden, deYoung Project Manager, to review the summary.  Ms. Frieden pointed out that this document sets forth the basic programmatic requirements for a new deYoung Museum, which along with the appended Goals and Objectives for a New Building Development Program, will form the basis for site criteria and feasibility analysis.  Mr. Parker emphasized the possibility that revisions to the goals and objectives and the site criteria may be necessary as a result of the public process meetings.
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Report of the Study Committee for a New de Young Museum (continued)

Ms. Frieden reviewed the Site Requirement Summary in detail and in so doing referenced the

appended (a) Site Comparison Building Land Sizes for a new de Young Museum, and (b) 

de Young Museum Program Summary and Footprint Estimate.  With regard to the Site Requirement Summary, President Goss suggested the addition of another category under

“II.  Economic and Public Interest Issues,” page 3, as follows:

D.  
Economic Viability - The site should enhance rather than limit the future 

  
economic viability of the Museum.

Mr. Parker recommended revising the first statement under “C.  Acquisition and Construction Costs” of this same section on page 3 to read:

C.    
Acquisition and Construction Costs

1.   
Cost of site/building should bear a reasonable relationship to the public


interest benefits achieved at the existing or new location, reflecting as


applicable, costs of relocation and disposition of existing facility


associated with the site.

Trustee Jamieson, Vice President of Audience Development and Marketing, further stressed the 

importance of being able to increase attendance, improve accessibility, and continue attracting diverse audiences representative of the communities of San Francisco and the Bay Area in the future. 

On motion, duly seconded, President Goss called for additional comments.  There being no further discussion among Trustees and no public testimony, the M. H. de Young Memorial Museum Site Requirement Summary as revised was adopted unanimously.

Paul Sedway of Sedway Consulting then discussed a proposed format for presenting the criteria to be

submitted to the Study Committee for a New de Young.  A draft was distributed which graphically displays the measurement criteria to be applied to the sites under consideration and the rating system to be applied to each site.  The draft is similar to the format used by Consumer Reports.   Mr. Sedway noted that criteria will be arrayed in a way which identifies the importance of certain criteria.  Currently, a number of meetings and discussions are occurring with agencies and/or representatives of the seven sites under consideration in preparation for a full report to be presented at the March 13 meeting of the Study Committee. 
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Report of the Study Committee for a New de Young Museum (continued)

Mr. Parker concluded the discussion with the presentation of key target dates associated with a proposed timeline to put a bond measure on the November 1998 ballot:  1) April 1997 Board meeting - reports received from the Study Committee for a New de Young and the Civic Affairs Committee; 2) June 1997

Board meeting - selection of a site for the de Young Museum; and 3) January 1998 Board meeting - adoption of a bond issue report, which includes specific information regarding the new building and  a financial plan with a private fund raising goal.

Report of the Director - Harry S. Parker III

A.    
Loan Request



Mr. Parker presented the following loan request, which was approved unanimously,


subject to the conditions stated:


From:

The Museum of Modern Art, New York, New York

For:

Objects of Desire:  The Modern Still Life




The Museum of Modern Art, 14 May 1997 - 2 September 1997




Hayward Gallery, London, 7 October 1997 - 4 January 1998




Pablo Picasso, Spanish 1881-1973 (1992.1)




Still Life with Skull, Leeks, and Pitcher, March 14, 1945




Oil on canvas




28 ¾ x 45 5/8 inches




Credit line:  Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, museum purchase;




Whitney Warren, Jr. Fund, in memory of Mrs. Adolph B. Spreckels;




Grover A. Magnin Bequest Fund; Roscoe and Margaret Oakes




Income Fund; and Bequest of Mr. and Mrs. Frederick J. Hellman




by exchange.

Stipulations:
The painting will be accompanied by a FAMSF courier to the Museum of 

Modern Art and return from London.  All related expenses are to be paid by requesting organization.
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Report of the Director - Harry S. Parker III (continued)

B.    
Resolution Honoring Rene di Rosa



Mr. Parker presented the following resolution honoring Rene di Rosa, who has


over the years encouraged Bay Area artists and collected art distinguishing himself as a 


patron of singular importance in the support and recognition of Bay Area art and of this


era.  This resolution acknowledging the establishment of a museum at his home in Napa,


California, was unanimously adopted as Board Resolution 1225.



WHEREAS, Mr. Rene di Rosa has taken an intense interest in Bay Area

      art ever since moving to this region several decades ago to pursue a career as a

  
writer and then a rancher and grower of fine grapes; and

   

WHEREAS, Rene di Rosa has served many of the arts organizations in

  
our region through active involvement, wise counseling, and financial support; and



WHEREAS, Rene di Rosa’s personal encouragement of Bay Area artists 


and his ambitious collecting of their work has long distinguished him as a patron

of singular importance for the support and recognition of the art of our region

and era; and

  
WHEREAS, Rene di Rosa in the Spring of 1997 will make his personal 

  
collection available to the public through the establishment of a beautifully 

  
designed and personally financed museum at his home in Napa; and

  
WHEREAS, This museum will now become one of the respected art 

  
institutions of the Bay Area, while retaining its highly personal style and 

  
character; now, therefore, be it

  
RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees of the Fine Arts Museums

 
of San Francisco does hereby salute Rene di Rosa for his exceptional record

  
of encouragement, support and personal involvement with Bay Area art and

      does hereby congratulate him on the realization of his dream of a unique and

  
beautiful museum, which will mean so much to our arts community.

C.    
Update on City Budget and Resolution



Mr. Parker reported the need to request a supplemental appropriation from the 

Mayor, which will be covered from savings in the Museums’ current budget plus higher

hotel tax proceeds.  The following resolution was presented and was unanimously adopted as Board Resolution 1226.
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C.  
Update on City Budget and Resolution (continued)



RESOLVED, That the Board of Trustees does hereby authorize


the Director of Museums to submit a $190,942 supplemental appropriation

request to the City and County of San Francisco to cover the cost of guard 

work weeks going to 40 hours/week from 35 plus higher security overtime 

and temporary labor costs; and be it

FURTHER RESOLVED, That this supplemental request will be paid 

from utility savings and higher hotel tax proceeds than were budgeted

originally.


D.
Current and Future Exhibits

As dialogue continues regarding the future of the de Young Museum, Mr. Parker

urged that thought be directed beyond the location issues and that serious consideration

be given to the earthquake safety reasons we are rebuilding the de Young Museum and exactly what kind of museum we envision.  At the core of the de Young Museum is the American art collection, ranging from ancient art of the Americas, to the Rockefeller collection of 17th, 18th, 19th and early 20th century art, to recent modern acquisitions.  The 

de Young Museum is moving from a strictly historical orientation and pursuing a new definition of a museum.  In a broader sense of the word, the Museum is not only a collection of American art but is also conveying important ideas about American culture and life.  Mr. Parker introduced Tim Burgard, Curator of American Art, who has focused his efforts on substantiating this concept during the past year.  

Copies of two brochures were distributed:  The Peale Family:  Creation of 

An American Legacy, 1770-1870 and Art of the Americas / Cultural Crosscurrents.  The Peale brochure includes a report summarizing recent acquisitions extending from colonial silver to paintings by John Vanderlyn, James Bard, and Winslow Homer, to 20th century works by John Steuart Curry, Richard Diebenkorn, Irving Norman and Stuart Davis.  The American collection has outgrown the current de Young not only in terms of square footage to display art but intellectually and conceptually as well.  As noted in the Cultural Crosscurrents brochure, a new de Young is an opportunity to create an innovative and flexible museum to emphasize the interconnections among cultures and promote cross-cultural understanding.


Dakin Hart, Assistant to the Director, was present to demonstrate the newly created “virtual reality” tour of the American galleries, which will be available on the web site in mid-March.  Steve Nash, Chief Curator and Associate Director of Museums, concluded the report by highlighting events associated with the opening of the Anderson Gallery at the Legion of Honor featuring works from the Anderson Graphics Arts Collections in early February.
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Public Comment

At this time, members of the public were invited to address the Executive Committee on items, which were within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco.

Members of the public may address the Committee for up to three minutes; the President or the Executive Committee may limit the total comment period to thirty minutes.  No public comment was received.  

Meeting Schedule 
A.
Executive Committee Meetings 

Date


Time

Location

March 13

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

May 8


Noon 

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

September 11

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

November 13

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor

December 11

Noon

233 Post Street, 6th Floor


B.
Board of Trustees Meetings

Date                            Time               Location



April 10 (annual)
3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

June 12

3:00 p.m.
Board Room, Legion of Honor

October 9

3:00 p.m.
Gallery 23, de Young Museum

Future Events
Event





Date

Bouquets to Art



March 17-22, 1997


Trip to Charleston and Savannah

Late March/Early April 1997


Youth Arts Festival



May 7-11, 1997


Britain Meets the Bay Opening

May 15, 1997



Peru Opening




May 16, 1997

Oliveira Opening



May 29, 1997
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Current and Future Exhibitions
*Exhibitions organized by FAMSF

Title





Date


Museum/Gallery

Gallery One - Exhibition for Children

Ongoing

de Young Gallery One

Arts of the Americas: Cultural 

  Crosscurrents*



09/04/96-02/23/97
de Young 36/37

Shape of Belief:  African Art

  from the Michael R. Heide Collection*
11/16/96-04/13/97
de Young 27


If the Shoe Fits*



12/07/96-07/13/97
de Young 22/25

The Peale Family: Creation of an

  American Legacy 1770-1870

01/25/97-04/06/97
de Young 44

Celebrating the Anderson Collection

02/08/97-5/18/97
Legion A

  of Graphic Arts*

Masterpieces of the Morgan Library   
02/15/97-04/27/97
Legion A-F

Arts of the Americas:  Pride of Place*
03/15/97-07/06/97
de Young 36/37

John Martin Paintings*


05/10/97-08/03/97
Legion

The Spirit of Ancient Peru*


05/17/97-08/10/97
de Young 44

Roy Lichtenstein Prints and Multiples

05/31/97-09/07/97
Legion A

Contemporary Art



06/07/97-09/28/97
de Young 27

Nathan Oliveira Monotypes*


06/14/97-09/14/97
Legion D-F

Recent Acquisitions to AGFA*

06/14/97-09/14/97
CPLH B-C

Speaking Through Cloth:  Postconquest
06/21/97-10/19/97
de Young 28-30

  Textiles from the Jeffrey Appleby

  Collection*

Arts of the Americas:  Identity Crisis*
07/26/97-12/07/97
de Young 36/37 

Recent Costume Acquisitions*

08/09/97-02/22/97
de Young 22

Masters of Light:  Painters in 


09/13/97-11/30/97
deYoung 44

  Utrecht During the Dutch Golden Age*

The Artist Prints:  Thirty Five Years at
10/04/97-01/04/98
Legion A-F 

              Crown Point Press                                                                         & Rosekrans

Morgan Flagg Collection*


10/18/97-02/00/98
de Young 27

IKAT:  Splendid Silks from Central Asia
11/15/97-02/22/98
de Young 28-30

Art of the Americas:  Art and 


12/20/97-04/12/98
de Young 36/37

   Ethnography
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Adjournment 

There being no further business, President Goss adjourned the meeting at 1:34 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,








Judy Gough








Executive Secretary








Museums
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Note:  These minutes set forth all actions taken up by the Executive Committee on matters stated, but not necessarily in the order in which the matters were considered.

Immediately following this meeting, the Corporation of The Fine Arts Museums held a meeting of its Executive Committee of the Board of Trustees.
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